
RECOMMENDATION(S): 
ADOPT Ordinance No. 2017-28 continuing the established one dollar ($1.00) per document
recording fee for the Social Security Number Truncation Program.

FISCAL IMPACT: 
The fee will generate approximately $300,000 per year to pay for the implementation and
ongoing operational costs of the state-mandated Social Security Number Truncation
Program. 

BACKGROUND: 
Government Code section 27301, which went into effect on January 1, 2008, requires the
Clerk-Recorder to establish a Social Security Number Truncation Program. Under the
state-mandated program, the Clerk-Recorder must redact the first five digits of all social
security numbers from all official records recorded with the Clerk-Recorder since January 1,
1980, so that only the last four digits appear on the public record version. Under the
program, after January 1, 2018, the Clerk-Recorder may also create a copy in electronic
format of each official record recorded before January 1, 1980 and truncate any social
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security numbers contained in that record. To fund the program, Government Code sections
27304 and 27361(d) authorize the Clerk-Recorder to charge a one-dollar ($1.00) fee for
recording the first page of every instrument, paper, or notice required or permitted by law to
be recorded. The funds generated by the fee can only be used to pay for the implementation
and ongoing operational costs of the program. 



BACKGROUND: (CONT'D)
The fee is in addition to all other recording fees charged by the Clerk-Recorder. On May
20, 2008, the Board of Supervisors adopted Ordinance 2008-17, which authorized the
Clerk-Recorder to charge the fee.

Pursuant to Government Code section 27361(d) and Ordinance 2008-17, the fee cannot
be charged after December 31, 2017 unless the Board of Supervisors authorizes the
Clerk-Recorder to continue charging the fee. Additionally, the County Auditor must have
completed two reviews using generally accepted accounting standards to (1) verify that
the funds generated by the fee are used only for the purpose of providing the Social
Security Number Truncation Program and conducting the reviews; and (2) estimate any
ongoing costs to the county recorder of complying with the program. The County Auditor
has completed these reviews. The first review was completed on July 23, 2013 and the
second review on August 29, 2017. The review results are available to the public at the
Offices of the Clerk-Recorder and the Auditor-Controller.

CONSEQUENCE OF NEGATIVE ACTION:
The Clerk-Recorder would still have to maintain a Social Security Number Truncation
Program pursuant to Government Code section 27301, but would have to use other
county funding to do so.
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